Woodland Greens Homes Association

P.O. Box 592  ~   Springboro, OH   45066

www.woodlandgreens.com
March 23, 2009 Annual Membership Meeting

Call to Order:  7:00 pm.

Proof of Notice:  Notice mailed to all homeowners of record 03/02/09. 

Attendance:  Mike Mills, Board of Directors President; John Parks, Director; Deedra Wetherholt, Director, 
Sue Starner, Administrator; Homeowners as per sign-in sheet (attached). NOTE:   No Quorum.
Introduction:  Mike Mills had the directors and administrator introduce themselves. 

Financial Reports: Financial reports were presented and reviewed by John Parks.  Expenses were briefly explained.  Association dues were set at the same level as they’ve been for several years.  The budget was presented.  Our largest expense is landscaping.  The directors are in the process of negotiating the next round of contracts.   There are four homes in foreclosure and unfortunately the dues may not be collectible.  We continue to look for avenues to establish ownership and to request payment of dues in arrears on these foreclosed properties.  There are currently 36 homeowners who have not paid their association fees.  A $20 late fee will be added on 3/31/09 and a final request for payment will be sent the end of the month/beginning of April. Any account that remains unpaid as of May 15 will be turned over to the attorney for collection proceedings.  Any homeowner who is having financial difficulties should contact the board for a payment plan.

Neighborhood Updates:

   Bylaws Enforcement – In order to bring homeowners properties into compliance with the Bylaws and Covenants & Restrictions, a formal complaint needs to be received.  The Board of Directors does not police the neighborhood for violations but depends upon neighbors to bring situations to their attention.  When a formal complaint is received, it is verified and then dealt with.
   Landscaping – The directors are beginning the process of receiving competitive bids for consideration to take effect when the current contract expires.  Our contractor GroundMasters was taken over by Brickman and the directors have found Brickman to be a bit less pro-active.  

   There were some additional expenses this year due to Hurricane Ike clean-up.

   The directors asked for input from homeowners present regarding whether to add additional plantings around the new signs.  Also requested feedback on the general appearance of the boulevard strip and input for contract bids

   Dogs – The directors reminded the audience that dogs need to be on leash or contained in their yards (by electric or regular fence, or tether).

   Lighting – Post lights in front yards need to be properly lit.  Many are completely out.  This is our only means of lighting in the neighborhood.

   Traffic – Excessive speed and running of stop signs has been noted.  Residents are reminded the speed limit is 25mph and are asked to be considerate of pedestrians and bicycles.  The Clearcreek Township and City of Springboro police departments have been contacted and requested to patrol the neighborhood in order to enforce the traffic laws.

   Fencing – No chain link fencing is allowed.  The board highly recommends a survey be done prior to erecting a fence so as not to encroach on a neighbor’s property.  An approved Improvement Application is required.  If you are placing a fence on a property line it is suggested you receive agreement from your neighbor.

   Two neighbors spoke about a home on Tanglewood that is vacant and appears to be abandoned.  There is a swimming pool in the back yard and the fence surrounding it is down in several sections.  The neighbors have tried contacting authorities and not gotten much response/action.  The board has also been seeking ways to bring the property into compliance.  We will continue these efforts.  The board also suggests that neighbors continue contacting authorities for action.

   Contact #s – The board informed of contact phone numbers for the city and township regarding after hours calls, animal control, plowing, road/curb maintenance.  Mike mentioned that culvert painting is not something that is done.  Culverts are considered government property.

   Architectural Standards Committee – This committee approves/denies Improvement Applications based upon the Covenants & Restrictions and bylaws.  Volunteers are needed.

   Social Committee – This committee has not been active as no one has volunteered.  If you are interested in planning or helping with neighborhood events, please contact the board.

   Website – Our website is www.woodlandgreens.com and contains information about the association and neighborhood, including documents and meeting minutes.
Call for Candidates:  One director position is open – 3 year term.  Bob Mason expressed interest in the position and gave information about himself to the audience.  He has experience working on association boards.  Deedra Wetherholt expressed interest in being re-elected to this position and highlighted some of the things she worked on and achieved as a board member. She would like to remain on the board to see through the bidding process for the landscaping contracts, etc.  There were no other nominations.
Casting of Ballots:  Ballots were cast and tallied.  Deedra Wetherholt was re-elected.  The term is 3 years.
Open Discussion:

   Landscaping – Discussion regarding the bid process.  The board would prefer an all-inclusive contract but will not rule out anything until the bids are reviewed.   A pro-active company is preferred. EnvisionWorks will be doing the bid process. Discussion about landscaping/planting around new signs.  Residents are in favor if they are hardy plants that receive proper watering.  A minor improvement would yield a major impact.  Water costs are generally not included in maintenance contracts and would be extra.  There is an allowance for this in the budget.  The possibility of an irrigation system was discussed.  There are many things to be considered.  The cost of installing and maintaining the system would be the major expense.  This could be done as a multi-year project.  It’s possible to only put irrigation around particular areas (the signs for example) to target where we’d like it to be lusher.  Other things to consider are that even though the system would be ‘blown-out’ for the winter, there’s still the possibility of water freezing in the lines and breaking them.  Sprinkler heads would be a constant problem.  A resident asked if maintenance could be included as part of an irrigation system contract.  Also, any kind of utility work on the boulevard median would more than likely cause damage and it would be the association’s responsibility to repair and incur those costs.  Also, Lytle 5 Points will eventually be widened and the irrigation system would be torn up.  In response to a resident’s question, Deedra mentioned that the water is currently trucked in.  She also stated that the boulevard median is owned by Warren County and that both the City of Springboro and Clearcreek Township have rights of way. Utility lines also run through it.  It is hard to justify that type of system be placed in land we don’t own that can be torn up at any time.    Another resident mentioned that there is already difficulty seeing beyond some of the trees and bushes and would prefer anything that goes in to be low to the ground.  Mike mentioned that the township has line-of-sight requirements that have to be met, so anything planted would meet those requirements.  Melissa Ungerleider (Landscape Committee/contractor liaison) spoke about the various aspects of the boulevard median and its landscaping issues, as well as watering issues.  The current contractor has agreed to do watering for us (which most contractors will not) and at 50%.  A cost/benefit analysis would need to be done and our expectations set accordingly.  A resident stated she felt the boulevard looks the best it has in years and we should continue as is.  Another resident expressed that the watering needs to be managed so they are not out there watering when it’s already rained recently.  A resident asked the board to rate the current landscaping contractor.  Deedra responded that they are doing a good job overall but the board felt that after all the years we’ve kept the same contractor, it was time to make sure we are getting the best value for the price.  With gas prices and the economy as they are, perhaps we can get a better price.  We may also need to look into landscaping changes to obtain a lesser price.  The current contractor will also have the opportunity to submit a bid to continue the job.  The timeline for a decision would be to award a contract by October 1, 2009.  The current contract expires 12/31/2009.  Melissa reminded the directors that no matter who is selected, we need to steer clear of conflicts of interest, and also make sure we are comparing ‘apples to apples’.
   Foreclosures – A resident asked about foreclosures in the neighborhood.  There are currently 4 that we are aware of.  These properties are deteriorating.  We need to find out what is legally possible.  We have been told by our attorney that any money the association spends on these properties would more than likely not be reimbursed.  There may also be liability issues involved if anyone is to ‘trespass’ on these properties, even for the purpose of maintaining them.  The board is trying to work through these issues and needs to come up with a policy to deal with these issues.  The attorney will pursue these on an individual basis at the board’s request but is not sure that would be effective.  We have also been told that liens are not curative until a house is going to be sold.  Mike and Deedra expressed an interest in revisiting these issues with the attorney.  John suggested that if anyone notices lawns exceeding 6” length on these properties, that the county/city/township be called.  A resident mentioned that the roof on one of the homes has been repaired by someone – with all different colored shingles and poorly.  Melissa suggested we get photo documentation with a time/date stamp – this could possible help making a complaint.  
   Bylaws – A resident asked about the Covenants & Restrictions stating that they expire in 2009.  When the new bylaws were adopted, this date was changed to 2010.  The C&Rs and bylaws automatically renew for 10 year periods unless a written filing for their termination is made in the Office of the County Recorder of Warren County by the majority of the area of the lots in the subdivision.  Further information on this can be found in the bylaws, which are posted on our website. 
Adjournment:    8:20 pm.
Minutes Approved:  ​​​​​​​​​
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